DRAFT


ENVIRONMENT AND ECONOMY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
THURSDAY 22 OCTOBER 2009 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Rutherford (Chairman), Bainbridge, Mrs Styth, Mrs Robson and Mrs Vasey
ALSO 

PRESENT:
Councillor Bloxham – Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder
EEOSP.26/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Mrs Farmer and Hendry
EEOSP.27/09
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.

EEOSP.28/09
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings held on 10 September 2009 be noted.

EEOSP.29/09
CALL IN OF DECISIONS 

There were no matters that had been the subject of call in.

EEOSP.30/09
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME

The Acting Scrutiny Manager (Ms Edwards) submitted report OS.23/09 providing an overview of matters related to the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s work.  Details of the latest version of the work programme were also included.
Ms Edwards reported that:

· The Forward Plan covering the period 1 October 2009 to 31 January 2010 had been published on 17 September 2009.  The following issues fell within the remit of the Panel and full details were set out in Appendix 2 to report OS.23/09:
1. Designing out Crime and Supplementary Planning Document

2. Trees and Development Supplementary Planning Document

3. Local Development Framework – Statement of Community Involvement.

Members of the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel had decided at their meeting on 10 September 2009 that the above items would not be considered.

4. Land at Morton

A decision had been made at the meeting of the Executive on 2 October 2009.  Therefore in agreement with the Chair and Vice-Chair of the Environment and Economy Scrutiny Panel, this item would not be considered by the Panel
5. Release of Local Authority Business Growth Initiative (LABGI) Funds to Implement the Carlisle Economic Strategy

This item had been considered at the meeting of the Panel on 10 September 2009.

· The Forward Plan for 1 November 2009 to 28 February 2010 had been published after the production of reports for the Panel.  The Plan had one item for future consideration by the Panel; Development Agreement for Morton Masterplan.  The Panel were asked if they would like to consider the matter at its meeting in December.
· At the last meeting of the Panel Councillors Mrs Robson, Mrs Styth and Mrs Vasey were appointed to a Task and Finish Group to undertake some work on Tourism.  The Acting Scrutiny Manager had subsequently met with the Head of Economic, Property and Tourism Services and the Business Development Officer to investigate where scrutiny could ‘add value’.
Task Group Members and the Chair of the Panel had agreed that the Task Group meet with the new Tourism Director and the Chair of Tourism partnership following the initial meeting of the new board in November.  The Task Group could then look in more detail at the Action Plan prior to it being presented to the Environment and Economy Panel.  

· A half-day workshop on the Carlisle Strategic Partnership, the Local Area Agreement (LAA) and the Comprehensive Area Assessment (CAA) had been arranged for 29 October 2009 but the Carlisle Strategic Partnership were in the process of restructuring and the CAA had been embargoed until 10 December 2009, this made the planned workshop untimely.  It was suggested that the workshop be cancelled and rescheduled after 10 December 2009.
· A meeting of the Scrutiny Chairs Group had been scheduled for Wednesday 28 October 2009.  Ms Edwards asked that issues to be discussed with the Chair or Vice-Chair.

In response to Members questions, Ms Edwards stated that there had not been a date set for the Rickergate Development Brief and agreed to gather further information and circulate the details to Members.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Overview Report and Work Programme be noted.

2) That the Panel did wish to scrutinise the Development Agreement for Morton Masterplan at its meeting in December 2009;

3) That the Panel note that the following items would not be considered by the Panel:

· Designing Out Crime and Supplementary Planning Document

· Trees and Development Supplementary Planning Document

· Local Development Framework – Statement of Community Involvement

· Land at Morton

· Release of Local Authority Business Growth Initiative (LABGI) Funds to implement the Carlisle Economic Strategy

4) That the Tourism Task and Finish Group update be noted
5) That the Carlisle Strategic Partnership workshop scheduled for 29 October 2009 be cancelled and rescheduled after 10 December 2009.
EEOSP.31/09
REFERENCES FROM EXECUTIVE AND OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY 

COSP.21/09
Update on Partnership Agreement with Riverside Carlisle

There was submitted Minute Excerpt COSP.021/09 setting out the decision of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel on 27 August 2009 with regard to the partnership agreement with Riverside Carlisle.  
The decision of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel was 
“That the Panel urge the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel to consider the issue of developing a policy which ensured all new homes, including those built by private developers, were built to the ‘Lifetime Homes’ standards”
In considering the Minute Excerpt, Members reiterated the request that neighbourhood/ward walks were held jointly with Riverside at a time suitable to both parties.  Riverside Carlisle held a calendar of scheduled walks which did not tie in with the City Council walks and as a result some wards held two separate walks. 

Members discussed the recommendation from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel and agreed to investigate their options further.

RESOLVED – 1) That the recommendations of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel be noted;
2) That the Head of Environmental Services hold further discussions with Riverside Carlisle to reach an agreement on the future timings of neighbourhood/ward walks;

3) That the Chairman further investigate the options open to the Panel with regard to developing a policy which ensured all new homes, including those built by private developers, were built to the ‘Lifetime Homes’ standards and report back to the Panel at a future meeting.

EX.190/09
City Centre Conservation Area
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.190/09 setting out the decision of the Executive on 2 October 2009 with regard to the City Centre Conservation Area.  
The decision of the Executive was –

“1.
That the scrutiny and comments submitted by the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel in response to the consultation on the City Centre Conservation Area be welcomed; and the Panel be advised that Officers would look at the Core Strategy and Public Realm Guide with a view to ensuring that it addressed, as far as possible, the concerns raised with regard to the main access routes to the City.

2.
That the new boundary for the City Centre Conservation Area be designated, as detailed on Map1 attached to Report DS.77/09.”
RESOLVED – 1) That the decision of the Executive be noted.
EX.200/09
Reference From The Environment And Economy Overview And Scrutiny Panel – Implementation Of The Carlisle Economic Strategy – Release Of Local Authority Business Growth Initiative (LABGI) Funds
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.200/09 setting out the decision of the Executive on 2 October 2009 with regard to the implementation of the Carlisle Economic Strategy – release of Local Authority Business Growth Initiative (LABGI) funds.  
The decision of the Executive was –
“That the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel be informed that the allocations of LABGI were approved as part of the Budget resolution in February 2009 and therefore the decision taken by the Executive on 1 September 2009 is sufficient for the release of those funds.”
In considering the Minute Excerpt Members recognised that some items were being programmed twice in the Forward Plan for consideration by Executive, with the formal decision scheduled for the second date, when any comments of the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Panel could be taken into account.

Members were, however, concerned to note that on several occasions, including the consideration of the LABGI item, the Executive had taken the decision at their first meeting without giving the relevant Overview & Scrutiny Panel opportunity to make comments.

RESOLVED: 1)That the decision of the Executive be noted;
2) That the constitutional procedure for the placing of items in the Forward Plan and the consideration by Overview and Scrutiny be circulated to Members of the Panel.

EEOSP.32/09
LEARNING RELATED ACTIVITY REPORT
The Learning City Manager (Ms Titley) submitted report PPP.37/09 on the Learning Related Activity Review.  She outlined the background to the matter, and advised that the first report had been taken to the meeting of the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel in April 2009 and gave information about the learning-related activities delivered by staff from across the Council to staff, Members and in the community.  
Ms Titley advised that many of the activities were for children and young people and supported both formal and learning programmes linked to the National Curriculum as well as informal play and youth activities and that Council staff were delivering exciting learning programmes to enhance the school curriculum.  A wide range of sports programmes were also offered as well as opportunities to take part in projects such as the town twinning youth exchange, Playday, forest schools and the Teenlife event.
Ms Titley further advised that the support for learning extended to adults and the Council had championed lifelong learning, volunteering and community action through an information event held as part of Adult Learners’ Week.  Staff had worked with disability groups to offer environmental placements for adults with learning difficulties and disabilities.  The Return to Work programme offered a range of support for people who were looking for work and included support for those facing redundancy, who were in receipt of benefits or interested in specific careers eg care work.

She explained that there was an extensive programme of information and advice sessions covering issues including funding for third sector groups, setting up allotments, renewable energy and event management.  Pre-tenancy and benefits advice training and sports coaching were also provided to individuals and groups.  Community initiatives had included the Arts in Health programme, the Harraby empowerment pilot and a horticulture project for young unemployed people.

There was a well established programme of learning and development opportunities for staff through CityFirst and for Members through the Member Learning and Development Programme.   This was enhanced through accredited qualifications delivered by external partners including training providers, further education colleges and universities.  The success of staff and Members was acknowledged through the Celebration of Learning events.

She explained that Annex A of the report gave detailed information about the wide range of learning-related activity delivered by staff including numbers that had taken part and partner organisations.  It was broken down by directorate, service area and team and also included cross-council projects.

Ms Titley advised the City Council was working in partnership with Cumbria County Council, the University of Cumbria, Carlisle College and the Richard Rose Federation to sponsor the monthly Learning supplement in the Cumberland News.  Each organisation would contribute articles to Learning over the course of the year and the October edition published on 25th September introduced the partnership.  The City Council was involved as part of the Learning City priority and to highlight the wide range of learning activity it supports.  The first article from the City Council will be in the November edition published at the end of October and will focus on learning outside the classroom.

In scrutinising the Learning Related Activity Report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

(a) Which schools had been involved in the Theatre in Education Project?
Ms Titley responded that the project had been open to all secondary schools in Carlisle and the four which had been involved were Caldew School, both of the Richard Rose Academies and Newman School.  Some schools were unable to be involved due to the timing of lessons or due to events that the schools were already involved in.

(b) The report outlined a large number of activities that the Council had been involved in, how were the activities promoted?
Ms Titley explained that the activities had been promoted in a variety of ways which had included articles and press releases to the News and Star and the Cumberland News, promotion through CFM and Border Television and articles in the Cumberland News Learning Supplement.
(c) It was reassuring to see that pre-tenancy training was available in the hostels, it was hoped that the training could be made more widely available especially to young people who had been given their first tenancies.
Ms Titley agreed that the project was valuable and explained that the proposed Centre of Excellence would progress such courses and make them available to the community.
(d) It had been very interesting to see all of the activities the Council provided set out in one report and it showed that Tullie House was an invaluable resource.
(e) Was the report to be scrutinised or was it for information?  If the Panel had to scrutinise the report they would need more information on outcomes.

(f) It was important that the relevant Portfolio Holder attended the Panel to answer Members questions and address their concerns and it was unfortunate that he had not been in attendance.
(g) Learning City had not been included as one the Council’s new priorities, how would this alter the development and budget for the Learning City work?

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder explained that although Learning City was not one of the Council priorities it was still a priority.  The services provided enabled the Council to support young people and it was important that the Learning City Manager continued to push the Learning City agenda forward.  He added that the Learning City Manager had achieved good results through partnership working and working closely with colleagues and it was important that this continued.  He felt that people had been given a better opportunity in life due to the opportunities provided through Learning City.

(h) It was felt that the report was aimed more at providing publicity for the Council than the work of the Learning City Manager.
Ms Titley responded that it was hoped that the profile of Learning City would be raised to encourage young people, children and families to attend activities.

She added that the young people involved in the activities were involved in promoting them and gaining publicity for them.

(i) The information provided in the report on supporting Carlisle Joint Schools Council meetings did not include the numbers involved or the results.

Ms Titley explained that the attendance at the Carlisle Joint Schools Council meetings varied but agreed she would include the attendance figures in future reports.
(j) Was there a budget for the training consultants provided by the North West Employers Organisation (NWEO)?

Ms Titley responded that there was a training budget that allowed the authority to bring in expertise from the NWEO and other training organisations to deliver in house training.

(k) The National Vocational Qualifications (NVQs) and the Vocational Qualifications (VQs) had been very successful within the authority.  It was understood that the authority could be refunded for the staff that went through the qualifications and it had been a very good investment.  Were the qualifications open to people outside of the authority and was there a budget for the training consultants?
Ms Titley responded that the Council was an Assessment Centre and other organisations could be assessed at the Centre on a full cost recovery basis.  The costs for internal staff were divided between the relevant directorate and the corporate training budget.  The training consultants were used when the authority did not have the necessary in house expertise and NVQs and VQs required both internal and external verifiers.
The Head of Environmental Services agreed that the NVQs and VQs had been invaluable and highlighted the amount of work that went on behind the scenes for all the activities outlined in the report.  He added that the number of people that had gained through Level 1 and 2 literacy and numeracy and vocational qualifications through Train to Gain had reached over 100 people and continued to rise.  He informed Members that the City Council skills for Life co-ordinator, Floss Mitchell, was the key officer with regard to the success of the initiative.  Her involvement in providing information, advice and guidance to employees, as well as organising training providers an working closely with service mangers had ensured that this had been recognised as best practice nationally.  The value of training on this initiative alone was in the region of £110,000 all of which had been externally funded.  

In response to a Member’s question Mr Tickner proposed that a report be presented to the Panel from the Skill for life coordinator which detailed the outcomes of the training to date.
(l) When would the Panel be provided with more details on the new priorities?
The Portfolio Holder explained that other more pressing matters had taken preference over the work on the new priorities and it was hoped that work would begin again in the new year.
RESOLVED – 1) That the Learning Related Activity Report be welcomed;
2) That future reports include some success stories or highlight some particular activities carried out under Learning City in more detail.

EEOSP.33/09
WASTE SERVICES
The Waste Services Manager (Mr Gardner) submitted report CS.50/09 that detailed  the major developments to the Council’s waste collection service over the previous 12 months viewed through the prism of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership’s ‘Joint Municipal Waste Management Strategy’.

Mr Gardner explained that over the last few years, the Council’s Waste Collection Service had been subject to many changes.  Those changes had been made in response to an agenda which had accelerated the move away from landfill in a bid to obtain ever greater value from the waste collected by the Council.  Some of the key developments to the service over the last 12 months were summarised.

Mr Gardner advised that the Council was an active Member of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership (CSWP).   The role of the CSWP had been instrumental in increasing the amount of household waste recycled across Cumbria whilst, at the same time, decreasing the amount sent to landfill.  The Joint Municipal Waste Management Strategy was the over arching strategy which had provided the framework for much of the activity.  The strategy detailed six specific objectives which underpinned the overall aim of reducing the amount of waste sent to landfill across Cumbria.  Mr Gardner explained what the objectives were and gave a brief overview of each one:
1. Adopt a ‘Cumbria Wide’ common method of collection of kerbside collections of dry recyclables and garden waste as far as reasonably practical

2. Optimise the number/use of Recycle Points and household waste recycling Centres, linking provision to the expansion of kerbside services and waste prevention initiatives

3. Enhanced commercial waste recycling – targeting biodegradable materials

4. Reducing municipal waste production by 1% per year through waste prevention

5. Maximise the benefits of recycling and composting to the local and regional economy

6. Increase treatment capacity to minimise landfill of municipal waste and accommodation third party wastes.
Mr Gardner explained that the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership was currently reviewing both the Joint Municipal Waste Management Strategy and the future direction that the partnership should take.  The Government had indicated that it favoured greater partnership working and was actively promoting the establishment of Joint Waste Authorities.  The Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership had formally expressed an interest in exploring greater partnership working with DEFRA although it should be pointed out that the work was at a very early stage in what was clearly a complex and potentially far reaching process.

In scrutinising the report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

(a) There was concern that if Centre 47 became commercial it would push the cost up and the clients, who really needed the service, would not be able to afford to go there.
Mr Gardner explained that a feasibility study was being undertaken on how to extend partnership working and that the study would raise several questions for Centre 47 as they wanted to ensure that their own objectives would not be comprised and that they continued to support the people that needed them.
(b) Was there a possibility of working in partnership with scrap merchants?
The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder responded that some skip hire companies already recycled their waste, if the Council had provided a skip to a ward it may be beneficial for a scrap merchant to be involved.

(c) Was it possible to have waste bins in the City Centre that were divided for recycling?
The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) explained that two new recycling bins had been ordered for trial in the City Centre.  Each bin was divided into three parts for recycling purposes and if they were successful they would be rolled out across the City Centre.

(d) There was concern that people were leaving none recyclable goods such as white goods at recycle centres.
Mr Gardner responded that the Household Waste Recycling Centres in Rome Street and in Brampton were operated by the County Council and they had a permit scheme in operation for vans and trailers.  This had resulted in people leaving goods at the Council’s Neighbourhood Recycling centres to avoid applying for a permit.

(e) There had been a concern that the amount of recycling at the Council’s Neighbourhood Recycling centres would drop once the new kerbside recycling schemes had bedded in, had this happened?
Mr Tickner responded that there had been no fall in figures.  He stated that as the collection crew became more efficient at collection times more collection properties could be added and the recycling figures could be increased with no additional revenue implications.
The Portfolio Holder added that nearly 52% of all household rubbish in the authority was recycled; this was the second highest figure in the North West.

(f) In response to a Member’s question Mr Gardner explained that there was a number of questions with regard to the waste treatment facility.  The Waste Disposal Authority had wanted recycling to be included in the contract but it was felt that this would not have been the best option for Carlisle.  He added that the County Council retained a ‘power of direction’ over the City Council and could direct the recycling as they chose; this would have to be compensated for if it happened.  The City Council had agreed to enter into an Inter Authority Agreement (IAA) with the County Council to formalise the arrangements for waste going to the Shanks plant but this had not yet been signed.  He added that there was some changes happening to the Partnership and so there was no timescale at present for the signing of the agreement.
The Portfolio Holder added that it was important that the IAA was signed as soon as possible as it was a legally binding agreement.  He congratulated the Panel on the success of the outcomes of work carried out by the Task and Finish Group.  He felt that the work had contributed to the successful partnership and high recycling rate.
(g) What was the position with the commercial waste recycling?
Mr Gardner responded that there had been some work carried out with the Panel which looked at the possibility of a trial for commercial waste recycling.  The trial had been successful in terms of a number of trade customers had wanted to recycle but the Council’s share of the commercial waste market was too small and had too many restrictions for it to compete with the large successful trade waste collectors.  There had been an efficiency review of the Council’s Waste Services and the outcome stated that the Council’s commercial waste collection service was too small and either had to invest heavily or sell the service.

(h) What would the Mechanical Biological Treatment plant produce from the waste?
Mr Gardner explained that the plant would produce pellets that would be used for fuel.  The pellets were sold to companies that had high energy bills.  There was a risk with the plant that the fuel could not be sold and then it would go to landfill, if this happened it would still be less waste going into the landfill.

RESOLVED – 1) That the report be welcomed;  
2) That the Panel urged the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership to treat Objective 1: ‘Adopt a ‘Cumbria Wide’ common method of collection of kerbside collections of dry recyclables and garden waste as far as reasonably practical’ as a high priority to ensure ease of use for customers and to enable greater partnership working across Cumbria;
3) That the Panel receive a further update report, which included the progress on the Inter Authority Agreement, in six months time.
EEOSP.34/09
MOVEMENT STRATEGY INCLUDING CAR PARKING STRATEGY

The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) gave a verbal update on Movement Strategy which included the Car Parking Policy Statement and the proposals and comments from the County Council. 

Mr Tickner reported that the Movement Strategy had began three years ago in partnership with Carlisle Renaissance, it had been considered by the County Council’s Local Committee and they had approved ten actions which had been subject to further detailed analysis.
He explained that the Movement Strategy included a Car Parking Policy Statement.  The Strategy had gone back to the Working Group (a group comprised of officers from both the City Council and the County Council) then would go to the Local Area Committee for consideration.  The Strategy had been to the Local Area Committee, however, it had not yet been released for consultation.
The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder stated that he was concerned that the Strategy was not yet available for consultation, however, it was his understanding that a senior officer from the County Council was concerned about the possible impact on parking in the City Centre retail areas and this was delaying the consultation process.  It was estimated that it would take a further two to three years for the Plan to be considered.  He added that he could not see a valid reason for the Strategy not to be moved forward and progressed.
The Chairman expressed her concern and reiterated the need for a comprehensive Car Parking Strategy for the City.  She added that the Panel had been discussing a Strategy for a number of years and the delay now was unacceptable.  She questioned the legality of the County Council’s senior officer’s decision and requested that the document be considered by the Panel as soon as possible.
In discussing the Strategy the Panel felt strongly that if it was found to be the case that it was not appropriate for an officer to delay a document as important as this from being discussed in the correct democratic process.  
The Chairman suggested that she write on behalf of panel to the Acting Chief Executive of the County Council and the relevant Portfolio Holder highlighting the panels concerns.  It was suggested by Members of the Panel that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive be requested to write to the Acting Chief Executive of the County Council highlighting the Panel’s concerns and requesting the document for consideration by the Panel as soon as possible.
RESOLVED – 1) That the Panel were extremely disappointed in the delay to the Movement Plan and Car Parking Strategy;
2) That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive be requested to write to the Acting Chief Executive of the County Council to highlight the Panel’s concerns and request that the Strategy be made available for full consideration by the Panel as soon as possible;

3) That the Head of Environmental Services seek advice with regard to the confidentiality of the proposed Strategy and whether an officer could hold up the democratic process by not allowing a document to be considered by the appropriate Committees and Panels;
4) That the Executive be asked to endorse the comments and recommendations of the Panel.

EEOSP.35/09
FLY TIPPING
The Policy and performance Manager (Mr O’Keeffe) gave a verbal update with regard to fly tipping and National Indicators.
Mr O’Keeffe stated that he had understood that the Panel had requested a workshop to discuss the way performance was recorded and create sensible indicators that would be useful for the scrutiny by the Panel.
The Chairman confirmed that the Panel had wanted further explanation and training on Performance Indicators but they had also wanted an update on fly tipping in Carlisle.

RESOLVED:  1) That all Members of the Council be invited to a workshop on Performance Indicators and the Covalent system, using work carried out on fly tipping Performance Indicators as the basis for the workshop;

2) That an update on fly tipping in Carlisle be presented to a future meeting of the Panel.

[The meeting ended at 12.00noon]

